Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 21st July 2008, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground, Creigiau
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 
Penri Williams, Stuart Thomas, John Harrison, Lindsay Davies, 




Sandie Rosser, Gill Rees & Stewart McKay, Jim Prosser & Mike Jones
 

APOLOGIES: - 
Councillors: 
Sara Pickard, Eric Priday & Sheila Dafis
62
Police Matters
PC Steve Jones (Creigiau & St Fagans) was in attendance. He advised the meeting that, since the last meeting, a habitual shop-lifter had finally been arrested at Tesco’s Creigiau and dealt with through the Courts by way of a 4 month suspended sentence.  In addition 3 disqualified drivers and two drink drivers had been arrested.  The graffiti was still on the bridges but progress was being made.  The overgrown green verges had been discussed at the PACT meeting and cutbacks were needed.  PC Jones went on to advise that parking was now becoming a big issue and that he would need to resort to issuing tickets if warnings were not heeded.  He then referred to major problems on Ffordd Dinefwr around the Duck Pond which involved the anti-social use of motor vehicles by high revving and hand brake turns, together with loud music and evidence of drug taking and litter.  Cllr Prosser advised the meeting that he had seen the congregating youths but, in his view, they were not making a great noise.  PC Jones disagreed, saying that he had been approached by several people living in the vicinity complaining of the problems.  PC Jones assured the meeting that he was following up on the issues and had already spoken to several people.
Cllr Rosser confirmed that PC Jones was only referring to issues in Creigiau and then asked him to advise PC Tebbutt of a vehicle consistently parking on the grass verge on Main Road, GYG, opposite the houses just prior to the turning up to Georgetown.  She described the vehicle as being a silver 4x4 Jeep, Index HG04 WCX. 
Cllr Thomas advised the meeting of further points emanating from the PACT meeting which included the footpath, overgrown hedges and vegetation.  He also advised that it had been agreed that the minutes of the PACT meeting would be sent to the Clerk for inclusion on the noticeboards.  The Clerk advised that he had not received any such minutes as yet.  Cllr Thomas went on to advise that the dates of future PACT meeting were in the Community Link and, finally, that many residents were unaware of what the PCC could or could not do and he felt that this should be included in the next edition of the Community Link.  Clerk to arrange

Cllr Jones asked that PC Jones obtain the answers to two questions for him from Inspector Brock.  Firstly, could Inspector Brock advise the Council how many Police hours were spent in Pentyrch in the period 13th – 20th July 2008 and, secondly, give a breakdown of the times of day those hours were?

Cllr McKay asked if a document could be produced explaining the powers of the Community Council and what the Council can do.

There were no further questions and the Chairman thanked PC Jones for his attendance.
63
Public Session

There were three members of the public present.  The Clerk distributed to those present a copy of the Agenda and an explanation of what the ‘Public Session’ meant in both English and Welsh.
Mr Adrian Burns, introduced himself as the Chairman of Creigiau 23, a charitable organisation dedicated to raising money for worthy causes within the Community.  As the father of two young sons, he wished to register his support for the construction of the path from the entrance to Creigiau Travel to the entrance to the recreation ground and also wished to support any proposal by the PCC to adopt the path.  The need for a path had been discussed for many years and now an individual had made it happen.  A safe path to the recreation ground was long overdue, although he could not condone the failure to secure permission of the land owner before construction.  On Carnival day alone the footpath had been used by literally, hundreds of people attending the recreation ground and he sincerely hoped that the PCC would not only adopt the footpath but also press to extend the footpath the other side of Creigiau Travel to the Terrace.
Mr Eurof Davies also supported Mr Burns’ words adding that individuals do not get much chance to make a difference and this path has and would make a huge difference to the safety of people going to the recreation ground.  He also hoped that the path would be adopted, completed and then taken to the next phase.

64
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Chairman pointed out that Cllr Thomas had introduced a written resolution in relation to the path at Item 18 on the agenda and he asked Councillors whether they wished to combine the two items as the ‘Matters Arising’ were directly related to the resolution.  This was agreed.  Cllr Thomas hoped that all Councillors had taken the opportunity to look at the path prior to the meeting.  He outlined past failures, mainly due to the intransigence of Railway Paths Ltd, to secure a safe passage to the recreation ground.  The path had been completed to a good standard and the individual concerned had listened to some minor points made by others to the extent that extra work had been carried out.  Railway Paths have now made the individual take responsibility and take out public liability.  Cllr Thomas’ proposal was:
‘That the PCC contacts Railway Paths and offers to adopt or rent the path from them and thus ensuring the path is covered by PCC liability insurance.  I believe that this is the best way forward to ensure that the Community retains this valuable facility’  Cllr Harrison seconded the proposal.  
Cllr McKay was generally supportive but cautioned that the path may need planning permission and that, if this was the case, then the PCC could possibly be ‘ultra vires’ to undertake the responsibility for the path.  There was a general discussion and the Chairman brought the discussion to a close by advising members that Railway Paths would be spoken to and the situation in relation to planning permission would be enquired into to ensure that the PCC would be acting legally.  Clerk to arrange

65
Minutes of the Standing Order Sub-committee meeting held on 23rd June 2008 
The minutes were accepted as a true record.  
66
Matters arising 
Cllr Jones queried whether the agenda format had been discussed in view of the hand-out he had made to all members at the start of the meeting.  The Chairman, Cllr Williams, confirmed that they had been and that Cllr Jones’ proposal for a changed agenda should be referred to the Standing Orders Sub-Committee.  

Cllr Jones also requested that his proposal for a different agenda be considered as a written resolution at the next full Council meeting.  Clerk to arrange
The Chairman asked that the Clerk arrange a further meeting of Standing Order Sub-committee before the next full Council meeting.  Clerk to arrange
67
Minutes of the Estates and Open Space Sub-committee meeting held on 7th July 2008
The minutes were accepted as a true record.  

68
Matters arising
Cllr Jones queried the ownership of the Rest Centre and was advised that the PCC was the sole trustee.  A general discussion regarding the Rest Centre ensued.  Cllr Rees offered to attend with the Clerk when he carried out the inventory to identify those items owned by the Youth Club.  Cllr Thomas queried whether the recommendation of the Sub-committee required a resolution by the full Council.  The Chairman advised that if the recommendations of the Sub-committee were accepted by the full Council then no resolution was necessary.  The recommendations of the Sub-committee were accepted by the full Council and Cllr Davies asked that the minutes should reflect that any monies raised by the sale of the Rest Centre for development should be re-invested for the youth and the community.  Clerk to arrange
69
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 16th June 2008
The minutes were agreed
70
Matters Arising
Paragraph 39
Cllr Jones spoke at length regarding this topic reiterating that the title should be changed to ‘Policing in the PCC area’.  

Paragraph 43 (paragraph 22)

Cllrs Jones and Harrison were advised that this was an item in the Clerk’s report

Paragraph 45 (paragraph 38)

Cllr Harrison queried of Cllr Davies what was happening with the footbridge over the River Taff at Gwaelod y Garth and a general discussion ensued.

Paragraph 47.5

Cllr Jones queried his attendance at the Eisteddfod and a discussion ensued with the Chairman.

Paragraph 50

Cllr Jones was advised that this was an item in the Clerk’s report.

Paragraph 51

Cllr Jones advised that all the shops in Pentyrch would now accept the latest minutes.  He also asked that the Agenda be put in the noticeboards 3 days before the meeting.  There was a general discussion about this topic and it was agreed that this would be done.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Williams also introduced the explanatory document devised by Cllr Thomas, at the suggestion of Cllr Harrison, for the benefit of members of the public who attended.  This had been first used at this meeting and the Clerk intended creating six laminated copies for use at future meetings.  Clerk to arrange
71
Community Link
The Chairman, Cllr Williams, advised that all Community Links should now have been delivered and that the closing date for entries for the next Community Link was 18th November 2008.  Cllr Thomas felt that the latest Community Link was very good and wished the minutes to reflect the gratitude of the PCC to Caroline & Peter Morgan for delivering the Link to the residents of Gwaelod Y Garth.

72
Clerk’s Report
72.1 
Mosquito Ultra-sonic Youth Deterrent
The Clerk advised the meeting that he had contacted both CCC and the Police and that neither of them supported or endorsed the use of the ‘mosquito’.  The Clerk advised that he had been given access to a confidential document drawn up by CCC in relation to the ‘mosquito’, the gist of which he was prepared to impart to Councillors, if they wished.  Cllr Jones asked for a copy of the report, which the Clerk declined as he had been asked to keep it confidential.  Cllr Jones persisted, stating that he was entitled to a copy under the Freedom of Information Act.  The Clerk advised him to contact CCC, Community Safety Partnership, if he wished to pursue the issue.  Cllr Jones then spoke at length about the ‘mosquito’.  A general discussion followed during which some Councillors expressed concern in relation to the use of the ‘mosquito’.  Cllr Harrison pointed out that one of the reasons for requesting the visitation pattern of the Police to Pentyrch was to establish whether resources were attending at relevant times, such as during the evening.  
Cllr Jones proposed that the Clerk should ask for the comments of the makers as a 3rd alternative.  The Chairman brought this section of the discussion to an end by putting the issue to the vote.  The proposal was whether the PCC was in favour of continuing to investigate the use of the ‘mosquito’.  There were three in favour and five against.  The proposal was defeated.  
The Chairman felt that the Clerk should write to the Police in an effort to get Police attendance during the evening when the problems were evident.  The Clerk suggested that he write to the Police and also include the two questions that Cllr Jones asked of PC Jones.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
72.2 
School Governors
The Clerk advised the meeting of what he had learned regarding the issue of School Governors.  Cllr Jones then spoke at length regarding information he had received by email from Geoff Friston, of the School Governance Unit, Department of Children Schools and Families in Darlington.  A general discussion then ensued.  Following a query from Cllr Harrison, Cllr Williams confirmed that the CCC will write to the PCC is relation to nominations for Governors.  The Clerk had not yet received a letter.
72.3
One Voice Wales National Training Programme for Community & Town Councils
Cllr Davies was interested in participating in the training offered by One Voice Wales.  Clerk to arrange
72.4
Community Council Election Re-charge from CCC
This was agreed by the members
72.5
Council Accounts 2007/2008
The Clerk explained the Accounts to members and drew their attention to the adjustment required in respect of the £17.24p, debtor from the year 2006/07 and similarly the adjustment required for the £16.94 on VAT recoverable in 2007/08.  Cllr Thomas proposed that these amounts be written off and this was agreed.  The accounts were approved by the members and will now be forwarded on to the internal auditor.  Clerk to arrange
72.6
Creigiau Ward
The Clerk advised the meeting of the situation that had arisen in respect of Jeff Canning and that CCC had advised that he had effectively de-selected himself as a Councillor.  He went on to advise that he had received an email, from Peter Woodward CCC (Electoral Services), who had told him that Cllr Jones had also been in contact with CCC (Electoral Services) and that the Legal Services were now considering the arguments he had put forward for resolving the matter by way of co-option.  Cllr Jones advised the meeting that he had spoken to CCC (Electoral Services) again that afternoon and he had been advised that Legal Services had not been able to resolve the matter and advised the PCC to do as they wished.  A general discussion then took place and the Clerk was asked to confirm with CCC the position as outlined by Cllr Jones and also to query with One Voice Wales the correct way forward.  In making these queries it was suggested that the PCC identify that they would like to co-opt, if this was possible.  Clerk to arrange
72.7
August Meeting
The Council agreed not to have a meeting in August.  
72.8/9
Traffic Management Issues in Pentyrch
The Clerk advised members of the responses he had received.  Cllr Jones then spoke at length about the issues and again referred to the hand-out he had distributed before the meeting, speaking specifically about the last two pages.  A lively discussion then took place with significant contributions from Cllr Harrison and Cllr Thomas.  Cllr Thomas proposed that all Councillors bring forward their issues to the September meeting where they could be finalised and honed and then all Councillors could go to a meeting at County Hall with the County Councillors and the CCC officers.  This was seconded by Cllr Rees and was agreed by a majority vote.  

Cllr Jones counter-proposed that the Clerk write again to Chris Vinestock asking that he attend a meeting in Pentyrch.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison but defeated by a vote of 6 to 3.  
72.10
The Rest Centre, Pentyrch
The Clerk advised members of the letter sent by the Solicitor that was lost in the post and that he was now awaiting confirmation, from the solicitor, that the recommendation made in the Estates and Open Spaces Sub-committee, and endorsed by the full Council, could proceed.  Clerk to arrange
72.11
Training for the new Wales Code of Conduct
The Clerk advised members of the proposed training sessions and asked that any Councillor wishing to attend should advise him in due course.
72.12
Bank Account Signatories
The Clerk advised members that the new signatories to the Council Bank Account had been authorised.
73
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £7,285.61 and receipts of £30.00 were recorded for June 2008.
74
Planning Applications
There were 8 planning applications to consider:
a) 08/01447/W ~ No adverse comments
b) 08/01451/W ~ No adverse comments
c) 08/01481/W ~ No adverse comments

d) 08/01508/W ~ Cllrs Davies and Rosser took the plans to examine the proposals in depth before advising the Clerk as to any observations they may have.  
e) 08/01653/W ~ No adverse comments
f) 08/01625/W ~ No adverse comments

g) 08/00985/W ~ No adverse comments

h) 08/01708/W ~ No adverse comments

75
Correspondence

Cllr Prosser asked that the email of 3rd July 2008 relating to the Severn Tidal Power Feasibility Study be forwarded to him.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Thomas asked that a copy of ‘A Shared Community’ be forwarded on to him.  Clerk to arrange
76
Forward Planning

The Chairman asked that the Councillors’ Reports be deferred to the end of the meeting and this was agreed.  The Clerk advised members of the current situation in respect of the balances, current expenditure against the budget and the reserves.  Cllr Thomas proposed that £1,000 be moved to Election reserves to cover against the possibility of a by-election.  He further proposed that £1,000 be added from the 2008/09 monies to vehicle reserve.  Cllr Davies also felt that a transfer to reserve of £300 should be made to cover Councillor’s training.  These were agreed.  Clerk to arrange
77
To consider a written resolution submitted by Cllr Priday


It was agreed that, in view of Cllr Priday absence, this matter be deferred to the next meeting.  
78
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	16.6.08
	Lindsay Davies
	The grassed area on Ffordd yr Afon and between Banc yr Afon, Gwaelod y Garth needs cutting.  I believe this land is in CCC ownership.
	Email to C2C 23.6.08

	16.6.08
	Lindsay Davies
	Zigzag path badly in need of maintenance to remove graffiti and cut back overgrowing vegetation .
	Email to C2C 27.6.08

	16.6.08
	Lindsay Davies
	There is a very bad pot-hole on the main road that runs between Morganstown and Gwaelod y Garth.  This is near to the roundabout by the new Quarry entrance and Real radio just passed the roundabout towards Pugh’s Garden centre.
	Email to C2C 27.6.08

	17.6.08
	John Harrison
	The footpath from Pentyrch Primary School on the western side of the road towards the shops at Bronllwyn is badly in need of attention owing to the uneven nature of the surface and the over-growth of vegetation.
	Email to C2C

	17.6.08
	John Harrison
	There was another near miss on the opposite side to the school with an HGV coming very close to the pavement.  I believe this is because of the impediments in the road.
	Taken forward for further discussion in relation to Traffic Management & Safety matter

	17.6.08
	John Harrison
	There is a lot of dog fouling on Bronllwyn near to the school on the eastern side of the road.  I believe this is caused by un-caring dog owners walking their dogs in the evening.
	Community Sweeper advised to request assistance from CCC

	23.6.08
	Gill Rees
	There is a settee which has been fly-tipped on the road at the bottom of Tyn y Coed Road, Pentyrch/Creigiau.
	Identified as Forestry Commission Land who were advised accordingly


	23.6.08
	Gill Rees
	I have received complaints from residents that the vegetation overgrowth at the junction of Tyn y Coed Road and Mountain Road, Pentyrch is very dangerous for vehicles coming out of Tyn y Coed Road.
	Email to C2C

	26.6.08
	Sandie Rosser
	Hole in  middle of road by manhole cover opposite steps on right hand side leading to Llys Trip.
	Email to C2C

	26.6.08
	Sandie Rosser
	Pathway needs cutting between Nant-y-Garth and Georgetown.
	Email to C2C

	26.6.08
	Sandie Rosser
	Rubbish bin near layby on Mountain Road burnt out and large rock wedged in it. Lots of rubbish generally on Mountain.
	CMO  advised

	26.6.08
	Sandie Rosser
	Can you send a letter to Mr. Griffiths, 1 Nant-y-Garth regarding branches overhanging his wall making it difficult to walk on the pavement.
	Email to Terry Gunstone CCC Parks

	30.6.08
	Lindsay Davies
	A resident has raised concerns over 2 trees that back onto his property at 9 Ffordd yr Afon, GYG. One tree, on the far side of the footpath, is clearly dead and there are concerns over its safety.  Similarly, at the rear of his neighbours property (No 10) there is an enormous sycamore which is intruding into and over our garden and blocking light etc. This tree is outside of the owner’s fence and is the responsibility of CCC.  It needs an enthusiastic cut or even removal. Obviously with the pathway being closed off a further week, quick action would be ideal so as not to affect users.
	Email to Terry Gunstone, CCC (Parks) 30.6.08

	30.6.08
	Stuart Thomas
	There is an overgrowth of vegetation at junction of the two sections of Heol Pant y Gored by Pant y Gored Farm that is now obscuring all road signs at that location.
	Email to C2C 2.7.08

	30.6.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The speed limit sign on Heol Creigiau after the junction with Parc y Bryn travelling towards Llantwit Fadre has been hit and needs realigning.
	Email to C2C 2.7.08

	7.7.08
	Lindsay Davies
	The footpath that runs from Llys Trip, along the rear of Heol Berry to the bottom of School Lane, needs the hedges cut back and the surface also needs attention to either raise it or provide more adequate drainage as it is always muddy even in the summer.
	Email to CCC Footpaths 7.7.08

	7.7.08
	Sandie Rosser
	Some residents living in Heol y Nant, GYG are complaining that the trees from the woods behind their houses are overhanging their gardens, and are concerned for their safety if the trees were to come down. Could you please contact the relevant department and let me know the outcome.
	Email to CCC Parks 7.7.08

	7.7.08
	Jim Prosser
	Cllr Prosser advised the Clerk that the bridle path that leads from the Frog Pond to the rear of Parc y Coed was overgrown and required cutting back.  
	Email to CCC Footpaths 9.7.08

	8.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	There has been an outcrop of sewerage from the manhole on the main road just below Maes Cadwgan, Creigiau.
	Email to C2C 8.7.08

	8.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	It would appear that the Church Village bypass is now about to start.  A site / yard has been set out by the Ship Inn Crown Hill.

Apparently plans are to be exhibited at Efail Isaf. As this work is likely to close the Creigiau / Crown Hill road and possibly Mountain Road / Efail Isaf, I feel we need to know what these proposals are and the effect they will have on this area.

Possibly even an exhibition of plans at, say, Pentyrch Village Hall.  Could you investigate from RCT what when and how things are going to go ahead?
	Donna Bowhay (RCT Planning) advises that changes to the road have been proposed that will necessitate a new planning application.  Construction will not start until at least Spring 2009.

	10.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	Coming out of the PACT meeting on 8.7.08 is the amount of graffiti at the skateboard park.  Who is responsible, us or CCC for cleaning?
	It is CCC responsibility.   Email sent

	21.7.08
	John Harrison
	A speed restriction sign at the top of Bronhaul at its junction with Penuel Road has been turned which will confuse visitors to the Village.
	CMO advised to correct the sign.

	21.7.08
	John Harrison
	You kindly agreed to be a conduit for the passing on of information e.g.: vehicles through village etc.  However I can’t see this in the papers for our Meeting on the 21st.
	Clerk acknowledges that this was agreed and he will act as a conduit for Councillors’ concerns

	21.7.08
	Gill Rees
	I have received a complaint of bad parking on Bronllwyn around the school when children are coming out of school.  This needs to be reported to the Police so that action can be taken when term starts in September.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.7.08
	Gill Rees
	The road surface on Tyn y Coed Road is breaking up badly at the Creigiau end.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.7.08
	Mike Jones
	I would like to put a notice in the noticeboard that residents observing HGVs driving through the village should note the Index number, time and date and report the sighting to the Clerk.
	Cllr Jones to arrange

	21.7.08
	Stewart McKay
	About £100,000 is needed for the refurbishment of the Church Hall roof.  If any Councillors have any thoughts about how to raise funds then please advise me.
	For information only

	21.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	I would like the Forward Planning to be more proactive rather than reactive by bringing forward issues and setting targets for the next 4 years.  I feel an agenda should be set to bring ideas forward to the next Forward Planning meeting.
	For Councillors to consider.

	21.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	At the Carnival the Red Cross officers dealt with three instances of people falling off the aerial runway and the safety of the item should be looked at.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	There is a weld broken on the skateboard park.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The speed sign at Ffordd Dinefwr and Tynant Road in lying flat on the ground.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The bushes need cutting back on the western side of Ffordd Dinefwr at the junction with Tynant Road.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.7.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The grass, on the banks at Tynant Road, needs cutting back.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.7.08
	Penri Williams
	There is Japanese Knotweed evident on Church Road after Nant y Coed as you go towards the A.4119.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.30 pm
Chair_____________________________________________
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